
 
 
 

ENTREPRENEURSHIP DEVELOPMENT UNDER CONDITIONS OF REGIONAL CONFLICT: 
THE CASE OF CAMBODIA 

 
 
 
 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
 
Cambodia’s current economic and political transformation has resulted from concurrent processes of 
economic liberalization, conflict resolution and political reform which have taken place in the country since 
1989 in response to geopolitical shifts associated with the end of the Cold War.  Although the country was 
isolated from the West under an international trade and aid embargo during the 1980s, since the early 1990s, 
Cambodia has received US$3 billion in international aid following the lifting of the international embargo.  
This has significantly helped restore political and economic stability. However, the question this paper seeks 
to raise is whether the outcome of Cambodia’s economic turnaround is unequivocal or just a one-off peace 
dividend. 

“Turnaround” in the context of regional conflict and entrepreneurial development can be defined as the 
successful promotion of sustainable economic growth, improvement in human development indices and 
cessation of violent conflict.  Although, superficially, Cambodia’s performance since 1989 have seemed 
credible due to the cessation of civil warfare, the maintenance of a 5% per annum economic growth rate and 
a rapid reduction of extreme poverty, the fact that the Cambodian economy remains structurally weak, has 
raised doubts about the sustainability of such performance. So, even if the return to civil warfare seems 
unlikely, the continued rapid growth in the Cambodian economy has led international investors to fear a 
bubble-bursting effect reversing the economy’s positive indices, unless, major governance reforms occur.  
This paper argues that the success of the ruling Cambodian People’s Party (CPP) in achieving economic 
growth with a sustainable cessation of armed conflict has been more the consequence of changes in the 
international environment than the result of the performance of good domestic economic governance.     

The improved economic growth and human development figures represent, to a great extent, a one-off peace 
dividend arising from the very low narrow economic base of the Cambodian economy since the 1980s.  The 
deployment of thousands of UN peacekeepers in Cambodia in 1992 prompted a so-called “UNTAC boom”. 
The rapid expansion in construction and services largely tailored to servicing international personnel and 
concentrated narrowly on the capital city of Phnom Penh, produced unrealistic high growth rates in the early 
1990s which rendered Cambodia extremely attractive to foreign investors. However, growth expectations 
quickly started to deflate as political instability within the ruling coalition emerged in the mid-1990s fuelled 
by a drop in export. So, despite growth rates soaring again following the 1998 elections and the return of a 
new government dominated by the CPP (the State Party), the resulting high growth rates were more the 
consequences of a bolstering in the garment industry, induced by the attractiveness of the Cambodian’s 
excess export quotas to the US, than a real vote of confidence by international investors to the government’ 
economic measures.   



 

 

Although some service growth did take place, especially in the tourist sector following better security which 
encouraged tourists to return, entrepreneurship development in this sector focused narrowly upon Phnom 
Penh and the town of Siem Reap, near the Angkor Wat temples.  

The economic achievements of the Cambodian economy however, were not so much the expression of an 
entrepreneurial development than the result of the deployment of peacekeepers and the short-run business 
expectations created by a return of peace and the growth of regional economic integration. This “one-off 
boost effect” corroborated the narrow base of a Cambodian economy, where, the informal nature of its 
agriculture sector conditioned investment in technology (such as effective irrigation systems or flood 
defences) limiting output expansion and an almost exclusive concentration on garment manufacturing 
reinforced the vulnerability of its industrial production. This made Cambodia economic growth very 
sensitive to changes in the international market environment and particularly dependent upon the return of 
large regional foreign direct investors like Taiwan and Malaysia.   

As foreign direct investment in other sectors of the Cambodian economy remain low, investors’ sentiment 
about the Cambodian economy confirmed the view of Cambodia as an increasingly high-cost and unstable 
business environment, lacking sustainable rates of growth. 

The narrow base of the Cambodian economy exacerbated the impact of regional conflict limiting 
entrepreneurial development growth to urban areas. This prompted the emergence of wide disparities in 
income between rural and urban areas driving Cambodia to the 70th position in the Human Poverty Index.  

This paper will question whether Cambodia’s economic “turned around” is really a one-off peace dividend 
resulting from regional conflict and entrepreneurship development or the result of Cambodia actively 
addressing the rationalization and reform of the state to improve both governance and government.   
 

 

Most of the literature on the East-Asia’s development experience has focused on looking at domestic 
policies and institutions of individual economies which were growth-generating, but little attention has been 
paid to how regional conflict conditioned entrepreneurial development and helped economic transformation. 

In the case of Cambodia, the effectiveness of its growth development strategies depended on the speed with 
which its economy responded and exploited external foreign policy and opportunities in the area. Thus, the 
economic success of Cambodia can only be understood through the analysis of factors such as 
geographic/security, multilateral trade liberalization/Open Regionalism, technology, trade-FDI nexus and the 
role of international Aid. 

Although East-Asia and Cambodia in particular had not had any region-wide security arrangements in the 
traditional sense, the Cold-war imposed on them the need to maintain and extend strategic regional alliances 
beyond the mere economic relations with the Western Block.  

  



 

 

In this context, security forums for cooperation soon came into existence in the shape of new multilateral 
organisations such as ASEAN in 1994 or the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in South East Asia. 
Geography, then, forced upon East Asian Countries the need for information exchange to deepen mutual 
understanding and build trust for security reasons. Domestic political stability led individual countries like 
Cambodia, interested in promoting growth and reducing poverty, to extend their strategic alliances by 
becoming member of the GATT/WTO. The need to abandon the economic isolation imposed by the Pol Pot 
regime, led the new Cambodian government to consider engaging in multilateral trade liberalisation as a way 
to promote an outward oriented industrialisation based on widening the markets for their traditional products 
through greater access to FDIs. Despite these efforts, the voluntary concerted nature of these agreements led 
the economic results in the Cambodian economy to be more the consequences of significant changes in the 
international economic environment than the product of any particular change in domestic economic policy.  

The 1970’s marked the beginning of a microelectronic revolution which helped revitalise both matured 
industries (by promoting the development of labour saving and energy saving technologies) and develop 
electronic, computer and other types of high tech industries. Cambodia benefited directly from these 
technological and industrial developments due to the resulting spatial dispersion of production processes 
generated across countries by this microelectronic revolution. The geographical relocation generated by the 
macroeconomic and technological developments emanating from OECD countries, facilitated the entry of 
East Asian countries like Cambodia into the network of global production. The shift towards FDI promotion 
allowed foreign firms in Cambodia gain access to modern technology both embodied and disembodied, 
packaged, with capital, management skills, or in the shape of international business networking. This single 
factor, proved to be more advantageous to foreign firms to locate in Cambodia than the development of SEZ 
or fiscal incentives and reduced tariffs.  

Although, international aid has supported East Asia and in particular Cambodia’s post war development 
process, the region’s emerging trade-FDI nexus, has played a bigger role through the concessionary 
financing of economic and social infrastructure construction and technical assistance for human and 
institutional capacity building. Unfortunately, the volume of net private flows (aid) going to East Asia 
dropped abruptly with the onset of the 1997/98 East Asian Crisis.  The crisis however revived the interest in 
ODA in East Asia with a major shift in priorities towards social infrastructure (education, health, water and 
other social services). The motivation of donor countries like Australia, USA and EU, however, was 
determined more by their need to relocate manufacturing industries losing comparative advantage in lower 
wage countries like Cambodia, than investing in social infrastructure. 

Although social protection in countries like Cambodia made great strides in alleviating extreme poverty, the 
1997/98 crisis arrested and temporarily reversed this overall trend. In countries like Cambodia, reliance on 
informal family-based mechanisms, as their main form of social protection, led them to underscore the real 
impact of the crisis on the country’s poverty level and thus continue to postpone structural reforms.  

  



 

 

The fact that Cambodia’s informal agriculture and service sector could absorb workers displaced by the 
formal industrial sector of the economy, helped misrepresent the real rate and cost of unemployment to the 
rest of the economy. The severity of the unemployment generated by the crisis and hidden by the informal 
sector displaced the attention of government officials away from the real need for structural reforms. 
Cambodia’s economic dependence on the informal sector, the low cost and productivity of its labour force 
and the limited number of foreign direct investors, have contributed to the impoverishment of the population 
by lowering real wages in Cambodia. Therefore, if poverty levels in Cambodia remain high despite its good 
economic performance, it is because the crisis underscored the urgent need to establish more formal 
mechanisms to manage the risk and protect the poor and socially vulnerable, than just relying on the 
informal family business structure to do the job. Although Cambodia’s extreme poverty has been falling, 
relative poverty remains high. This is because workers in the informal sector as well as in rural areas still 
constitute the majority of the workforce, being the most vulnerable and often the most likely to be excluded 
from public social services, reinforcing the view that more than a poverty problem, Cambodia’ problem is 
one of  income inequality. 

Regional conflicts and informal entrepreneurship development in low-income countries like Cambodia 
which have been left behind, have made it difficult for them to participate in the region’s multi-layered 
sequential development process. This has limited its institution building capacity for economic development 
and poverty elimination and prevented ODA programmes to be linked with FDI to promote trade and 
infrastructure developments. 

 

CONCLUSION 
 
Despite Cambodia’s commitment in its accession to the WTO to encourage creative business activities and 
protect consumers through “fair and free economic competition” by regulating domestic and international 
business operators’ abuses, the absence of a specific competition law and policy, has led other socio-
economic policies to shape the way the firms compete in the market. The high costs of electricity and 
telecommunication services, for instance, are posing a serious hindrance to formal enterprises’ growth and 
economic development,  favouring the rising of an informal sector to overcome the limited access local 
SMEs and consumers have to utilities and services.  
Although fairness of competition in the market requires good governance, transparency, and reliable 
institutions, at present, Cambodian institutions are still weak given the persistence of red-tape bureaucracy 
and rampant corruption that render competition in Cambodia, uncertain and prohibitive. Complicated 
licensing processes, tax evasion, absence of clear procurement policies, and legal unaccountability, have set 
an unfair environment for firms to fairly compete with each other rising barriers for new firms to enter the 
market formally. The resulting corporativism, has promoted collusive behaviour reinforcing a situation of 
income inequality where foreign firms earning accrue at the expenses of small local firms and consumers. 
  



 
 
Despite the fact that a democratic administration was established in 1979 to bring a shake-up to the economy 
of a country disrupted by a civil war and isolated from the rest of the world under the Pol Pot (Khmer 
Rouge) regime, since late 1980, the country’s entrepreneurship development has been conditioned by the 
lack of basic infrastructures and the absence of an intelligentsia to deal with Cambodia’s legal, economic and 
engineering challenges. 
 
The case of Cambodia remains very enlightening as an example of how regional conflict and 
entrepreneurship development have shaped the country’s modern economic structure. Since late 1998, when 
peace was secured and a coalition government formed, it has sought economic recovery through seizing the 
revival of a local entrepreneurial spirit to rebuild a society and economy shattered by almost three decades of 
civil strife. Sustained development and the alleviation of pervasive poverty, however, remain ideal goals 
which entrepreneurial development alone has not been able to accomplish. Despite the strategic importance 
of entrepreneurship to start up the development process, the effectiveness of entrepreneurial development 
requires a continued implementation of broad based actions to strengthen governance, deepen fiscal and 
bank restructuring and establishing a sound legal framework. Unless these action are taken, the development 
of an entrepreneurial spirit will only evolve in the shape of an informal, short-term and craftsmanship 
business context dragging more than pulling economic development in Cambodia. 
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